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 From The Prez  
 

Matt Neeley, KB8UCH 

To Speak at the May Meeting 

On  

Radio Reconnaissance in Ethical Hacking  

 

Matt Neely, KB8UCH, is a radio and security geek with over 20 years of experience in physical and cyber 

security.  Matt combined these passions when he was a security consultant to use radios during security 

testing and ethical hacking.  Ultimately this collimated in him co-authoring the book ñRadio Reconnaissance in 

Penetration Testing.ò  Matt will share stories about using radios to assist in security testing for this month's talk. 

 

 

Hamvention Bus 

 

There is still time to reserve a seat on the CARS bus to the Hamvention. Bus reservations and payments can 

be made on the CARS website (www.2cars.org), just follow the link on the home page. There is no reason to 

dilly dally about signing up for the bus, since seating is limited. 

 

The luxury motor coach will leave Bagley and I-71 at 5:00 AM on May 21st, make a quick stop at Route 303 

and I-71 at 5:30; then roll down to the Greene County Fairgrounds non-stop to arrive when the gates open. 

The bus will return in the early evening with the riders determining if a meal stop is in order. Although other 

clubs have raised their bus fare considerably, we have kept our price at $50.00. 

 

If you have never been to a Hamvention, make this the year to go. We are so fortunate to have the premier 

international ham radio event so close that it is a short bus ride away. Hams come from all over the world to 

attend the Hamvention spending great amounts on time and money to get there. 

 

Make plans on joining us 

 

 

 
Hams Who Serve 
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Memorial Day Parade 

 

Once again CARS has been asked to provide communications and support for the Seven Hills Memorial Day 

Parade. We have been doing this for years and we always have had good participation from our members. 

Besides that, we always have a good time. We will be meeting Monday morning at 9:00 AM at St. Columbkille 

church, 6740 Broadview Rd. 

 

At the April meeting we decided to have a vehicle in the parade. Scott. AC8NW, graciously offered to let us use 

his pick-up truck as our ride. Besides adorning the truck with CARS banners and signs, Scott suggested we 

mount a Yagi antenna on the truck for visual panache. Excellent idea: that makes up for not having a vintage 

Caddy convertible. We also have the option of accompanying the truck with walkers, possibly wearing our hi-

vis vests, ham radio related garb, and carrying HTs. 

 

Anyone interested in helping with the parade, please contact me. 

 

CARS Badges 

 

We are in the process of ordering CARS identification badges you see so many of our members wearing at 

meetings and other events. If you would like a badge, please email me a picture of yourself you would like on 

the badge. Otherwise, I will be glad to take a picture of you at the May meeting. The badges are priced at 

$10.00, which can be paid to our treasurer, Bob Check, W8GC, via check and sent to him at 7395 Brecksville 

Rd., Independence, OH, 44131, or in person at the May meeting. We do require payment in advance before 

ordering. We will order the badges in time for the Hamvention and Field Day. 

 

73, Toby, WT8O 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 

 

    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Next CARS Meeting  

Tuesday, May 10 - 7:30 PM 

Special Guest 

Matt Neely, KB8UCH 
Will speak about: 

Radio Reconnaissance in Ethical Hacking  

 

Busch Community Room 
See Website for Details - www.2cars.org 
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     CARS Meeting Minutes  

April 2022  
 

LOCATION---The meeting was held April 12th, at the Busch Funeral Home on Ridge Road in Parma, Ohio. 

 

CALLED TO ORDER---The meeting was called to order by President Toby Kolman, WT8O, at 7:30 PM. 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE---Those present pledged allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

 

INTRODUCTIONS---Those present introduced themselves. 23 members and one guest attended the meeting. 

 

MARCH MINUTES---The March minutes were approved as published in the WO. 

NEW MEMBERS---Six new members were voted into the Club: Linda Fox, KM4GSF, Andrew Morkunas, 

N7JRR, John Schwab, KD8AB, Jacob Traska, KE8UMM, Renee Verhoff, KE8UMN and Mike Pecoraro, not yet 

licensed. Welcome to the new members! 

TREASURERôS REPORT---Bob Check, W8GC, reported on the club's current financial situation. No issues or 

concerns were identified. 

 

PRESIDENTôS REPORT---Toby Kolman, WT8O, reported that 

¶ Those who are able to walk longer distances should park in the back lot of Busch. This will allow 
individuals who need to park closer to the room to do so. 

¶ The Dayton Bus has been reserved. There are links on the Club website (http://2cars.org) with 
instructions for signing up for the bus and for buying tickets for Hamvention. 

¶ There is a Skywarn training in Medina on May 11. Registration is required for the event. Additional 
details can be found at https://www.weather.gov/cle/SKYWARN_schedule. 

¶ Please send stories and photos to Toby for the WO. Ideas for stories include recent vacations, new 
equipment, and shack updates. 

¶ Matt, W8EBB, recently updated the Net check-in logs. Last week had only 10 check-ins, which is an all-
time low. Please attend the Nets on on Wednesdays at 9pm. 

¶ Licensing classes are complete. Thanks to Ron, K8RJH, for teaching the Technician class and Joel, 
K8SHB, for teaching the Extra class. Toby taught the General class. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Mike Dobeck, K8CKC, 

gave a fantastic talk 

about the Secret Service 

sharing his experiences 

of 34 years with the 

agency. 

 

 

                Bob, K8RGI, welcomes 

                new members and 

                guests. 

http://2cars.org/
https://www.weather.gov/cle/SKYWARN_schedule
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VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT---Ron Hollas, K8RJH, reported 

¶ FCC licensing fees begin on April 19, 2022. Additional details can be found 

at http://www.arrl.org/news/view/new-amateur-radio-license-applications-fee-to-become-effective-april-

19-2022. 

¶ Metro, W8MET, reminded the Club that a VE fee of $15 will continue in addition to the new FCC 

licensing fees. 

¶ The ARRL website (http://www.arrl.org) has been updated. Be sure to check it out! 

SECRETARY'S REPORT---Matt Perlman, KE8OZU, had nothing to report. 

PUBLIC SERVICE---Arp, K8ARP, reported that the next public service event is the Cleveland Marathon on 

May 21. Those not attending Hamvention should consider volunteering for the Marathon. Additional public 

service opportunities can be found on the N8ESG website (https://n8esg.org/). 

VE UPDATE---Metro, W8MET, reported that the VE session on March 13 resulted in two new Technicians, one 

General and two Extras. The next CARS VE Session will be on Sunday, May 8, 2022 9:15am at the Old Rec 

Center in Independence.  

FIELD DAY---Bob, K8RGI, reported that 

¶ Field Day will take place on June 25-26 at Calvin Park in Seven Hills 

¶ The Club has registered a 6A station with six transmitters 

¶ Several Zoom meetings will be held to prepare for Field Day 

¶ Sign-up for a Field Day T-shirt 

 

PROGRAM COMMITTEE---Joe, KD8BAL, reported that 

¶ Today's program is Mike Dobeck, K8CKC, to talk about the Secret Service 

¶ May's program is to be announced 

¶ Please send ideas for programs to Joe 

TECH COMMITTEE---Scott, AC8NW, reported that the new remote input in Parma has been mostly completed 

by Vince, N8OVW. The remaining work is to setup the antenna and power, which will be completed by the 

people who service the location. 

REFRESHMENTS---Toby, WT8O, thanked Ron, K8RJH, for providing soft drinks, Matt, KB8UCH, for providing 

doughnuts, and Shawn, KE8RMV, for providing coffee for in person meetings. 

OLD BUSINESS---Toby, WT8O, reported that 

¶ The Club needs a new net control station. The club  

recently lost two net control stations and currently  

has four. Anyone interested should let Toby, WT8O,  

know. Anyone unsure is encouraged to try before  

committing. 

¶ The Club needs a backup secretary and treasurer.  

volunteers should contact Toby. 

¶ The Club needs ideas for fundraisers. All legal ideas  

are welcome. 

 

Aprilôs meeting had an excellent turnout. 

http://www.arrl.org/news/view/new-amateur-radio-license-applications-fee-to-become-effective-april-19-2022
http://www.arrl.org/news/view/new-amateur-radio-license-applications-fee-to-become-effective-april-19-2022
http://www.arrl.org/
https://n8esg.org/
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NEW BUSINESS---Toby, WT8O, reported that 

¶ The Club has been asked to help with the Seven Hills Memorial Day Parade. Volunteers will meet at St. 
Columbkille Church on Broadview Road at 9:00 AM on May 30, 2022. Please let Toby know if you 
would like to help. 

¶ The Club has been offered a spot in the Seven Hills Memorial Day Parade. A car, banners and a sign 
are needed. Ron, K8RJH, suggested that the Club could possibly use Chuck's, K8CVM, converted ham 
van. Other ideas should be sent to Toby. 

NEXT MEETING---The next meeting of The Cuyahoga  

Amateur Radio Society will be on May 10, 2022. The  

meeting is scheduled at the Busch Funeral Home on  

Ridge Road in Parma, Ohio. 

 

50/50 DRAWING---Bob, W8GC, won the 50/50 drawing. 

 

ADJOURNMENT---The meeting was adjourned at 8:04 PM. 

 

After the meeting, Mike Dobeck, K8CKC, presented about  

his many years of experience with the Secret Service. 

 

Submitted by Matt Perlman, KE8OZU, CARS Secretary 

         

          VE Session  
 

The next VE testing session will be held Sunday, May 8th,  

at 9:15 AM* at the Old Elmwood Recreation Center,  

6200 Pete Wisniesky Parkway, Independence 44131.  

Directions and a map are on the CARS website homepage. 

 For information or an appointment please contact Metro,  

W8MET, at 216-520-1320 or metro351@sbcglobal.net     

  

As always, walk-ins are welcome. 

 

*Please note time change to 9:15 AM. 

 

 
 
 
 

 

 

CARS 

 Repeaters 
 

146.820 (-) PL Tone 110.9 

Analog Repeater 

Main Site ς Brecksville 

Receive Only Site ς Brunswick 

Receive Only Site ς Shaker Hts. 

Allstar Node 47067 

EchoLink Node 343470 (K8ZFR-R) 

** *********************  

443.825 (+) PL Tone 131.8 

Digital Yaesu Fusion 

Linked to 146.820 Repeater 

Brecksville 

****************** ***  

444.75 (+) PL Tone 131.8 

Analog Repeater 

Not Linked to Other Repeaters 

Shaker Hts. 

 

 

 

Everybody talks about the 

weather, but nobody does 

anything about it.  

Mark Twain 

 

 

mailto:metro351@sbcglobal.net
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NVIS Day 2022 -  Testing an End Fed Design  

Ron , K8RJH  
 

Do you know if your station ready to establish and maintain high-reliability communication with other stations 

around Ohio when repeaters, phone, and internet service are impaired? This can be a real possibility that can 

happen anytime caused from natural or situational events 

 

When infrastructure just isnôt there, HF radio using Near-Vertical Incidence Skywave (NVIS) propagation offers 

the ability to stay in contact on frequencies of 2ï30 MHz for distances of about 30ï400 miles. 

NVIS Day is the ARRL Ohio Section event to test NVIS antenna designs and builds. This year It was held on 

Saturday, April 23rd to show how well amateur radio can keep Ohio communicating. This is not a contest; itôs 

an event for Ohio stations to operate with other Ohio stations and understand how well they hear and are 

heard. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A NVIS station (hosted by the Cuyahoga County ARES ï N8ESG) was set up for this yearôs event next to the 

Middleburg Heights Library in Middleburg Heights. This location offered a great open field with a few tall trees, 

which was perfect for testing HF antennas. I tried out a NVIS 160-10 Meter end fed design that had an aerial 

length of 135, a surface ground counterpoise of 55 feet, that could be erected and on the air in under 30 

minutes. 

 

Once this antenna was In-place, numerous contacts were made on the HF Bands between other Ohio NVIS 

stations that included Parks on the Air and Earth Day stations. It was interesting to experience the performance 

of the different antenna designs erected at the site on how each handled the NVIS pattern and resulting signal 

reports from contacted stations. 

 

  

The Cuyahoga ARES / N8ESG 

hosted their communications van 

for the NVIS Middleburg Heights 

site. 

 

Steve, K8SAS, making contacts using 

the various attennas set up in the park 

lot. Observers and visitors throughout 

the day expressed interest in becoming 

licensed! 

 

Charging the air cannon for 

installing a 135 Ft NVIS End-

Fed antenna. 
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I was very pleased on my NVIS End-Fed setup, not only being quick to deploy but also measuring good VSWR 

performance with a ground level feed point. It demonstrated the use of a simple low-cost Ferrite Bead Balun 

that can provide an effective antenna match in field conditions. 

 

If you have never participated in an NVIS day, I highly encourage it. This allows a great exchange of 

information on what Amateur Radio can do for the community and learn how you can improve your station for 

emergency events. 

 

For additional information on NVIS antennas and designs, check out: 

http://hflink.com/antenna/   

https://k7mem.com/Ant_End_Fed.html  

http://www.arrl-ohio.org/SEC/nvis_day.html  

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Top view of the Ferrite Bead 

mounting.  

 

Ground Installation feed point of 

the NVIS End-Fed. The 135 Ft 

aerial wire slopes up to the right 

of the pipe assembly. A 55 Ft. 

ground wire rests on the grass 

that extends from the left of the 

pipe connection 

Schematic and construction of the simple 

Ferrite Bead Balun used with the End-Fed 

antenna 

 

 

 

 

 

The weather for NVIS Day 

2022 was exceptional for 

communications.  

 

Actual VSWR field measurement of 

the NVIS End Fed Antenna. Notice 

the low SWR readings at each of 

the popular HF amateur bands. 

(Taken with a SARK Mini60) 

 

Ron, K8RJH, launching 

the End-Fed support line 

over a tree. 

http://hflink.com/antenna/
https://k7mem.com/Ant_End_Fed.html
http://www.arrl-ohio.org/SEC/nvis_day.html

